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A Merton Forum for Carers 
of Adults with a Learning Disability 

 
 

Newsletter Issue 5: Summer 2018  

With contributions from Adults First members  

Opening Doors 
People with learning disabilities do not often say “I 
am different from you” or “Please hear my voice”.  
They rely on those closest to them to speak for 
them.  Their access to the world at large depends 
on small doors operating on the fringes. Yet one 
by one these doors are closing – shut by officials 
who have no real notion of who they leave 
outside or how they are doing so – all in the name 
of a failed and unnecessary austerity agenda. An 
elderly woman with Downs syndrome is as much a 
human being as anyone else and with the same 
rights, a principle upheld by ‘Valuing People’ 2001.  

It is often a question of finding the right door. We 
might learn the name of an official who can help 
us only to find that he or she has moved on, 
changed their job title or not been replaced. 
Useful phone numbers change. Organisations and 
initiatives adopt new names and acronyms or 
suddenly disappear without explanation. Money 
saving replacements can fail to adequately meet 
the needs of our people and there is often more 
‘restructuring’ and ‘consultation’ than action. 

We can be very glad that our council has kept our 
day centres open, when so many other authorities 
have nailed them shut – but this is not enough.  
The staff are great but these days there are not 
enough of them to regularly provide new and 
exciting gateways to enrichment and 
development.  A day centre should not be seen as 
a respite centre.   

As this newsletter shows, Adults First is 
attempting to open new doors by making its 
voice heard by various providers and services 
and in many different contexts.     Cont’d page 2. 

 
Personal Story . . .  
George was born in 1990, he was our first of 
three boys. As he began to develop we noticed 
all wasn’t quite how it should be. We muddled 
along pushing our worries aside, and when he 
started nursery a process began that eventually 
led to a diagnosis of autism 
for him age four. Initially it 
was a bit of a relief, giving 
us an understanding and 
leading to what we thought 
was a certain path to 
follow. We now know that 
this was just the beginning 
and on the rocky road 
ahead we encountered many battles and curve 
balls that tested patience and limits we didn’t 
even know we had!           Cont’d page 2. 
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Opening Doors Continued from front page  

We carers must develop the confidence to make a fuss when necessary. There is safety in numbers. Care 
packages are apparently more comprehensive for those who have advocates. It is important, therefore, 
to speak for those who don’t.  If a service is not fit for purpose we must say so, not be made to feel that 
we are somehow to blame for refusing it or feel grateful for what little is provided - otherwise the social 
justice victories of the past sixty years might never have happened. 

We must help others to see that those we support can contribute to our diverse society just by being 
themselves. They should be celebrated for what they CAN do rather than for what they can’t. With the 
right opportunities they can open a few doors for themselves.  

Personal Story . . . Continued from front page 
That said, it wasn’t all doom and gloom and George had acquired two gorgeous baby brothers. We were 
also lucky enough to have loving family support, good friends and neighbours and life ticked along just 
as it does for everyone. As the boys began to grow up and his brothers started to come into their own, 
making friends and finding interests, I couldn’t help but wonder (worry!) where George’s path might 
lead. I certainly knew by now his options and opportunities were not same as for my other two. We now 
certainly had to look at life differently, often changing tack and priorities. I started to worry less and 
focus on the positives, as long as he was happy that was fine by us. He always liked school and attended 
both primary and secondary units for children with ASD attached to mainstream.

One day when looking around the school for one of my other boys I 
noticed some beautiful paintings on the wall of aboriginal art, one 
with his name on it. The art teacher was close by and asked me if I 
was George’s mum, going on to say how good he was and how she 
hoped he was going to choose art as an option for his GCSEs the 
following year! To say I was taken aback was an understatement. 
Communication not being his strong point, I never even knew he 
did or liked art, let alone be any good at it. As for GCSEs I wasn’t 
really sure that he would do any. Well he did and got a B for art, so 
that told me. 

We’ve come a long way since those days of painting and drawing in the school classroom and of course 
it hasn’t always been plain sailing. There are lots of things our kids maybe can’t do or struggle with, but 
there is always something they are good at and like, so we should encourage them to be brave and have 
a go to see where their paths may take them (even if we don’t feel so brave ourselves).  

George still continues his art studies currently printmaking at 
Kensington and Chelsea College and painting at Sutton College. 
He also exhibits with the Worple Art Group. His latest 
achievement is gaining permanent employment with 
Sainsbury’s, where he received employee of the month the first 
month he was there! I’m a very proud mum.   

He always continues to surprise me with what I think he can do 
and what he actually achieves. I know I have learnt a lot from 
him, I probably could still do with taking one or two leaves from 
his book! And while I can’t pretend not to be worried about 
what the future holds, I’ll  just take stock, enjoy the good times 
and success and cross all our bridges together when they 
come  (which no doubt they will!).  

Martina Megarry
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Adults First 
Adults First is Merton’s forum for carers of adults aged 18 plus with a learning disability, and a project of 
Merton Mencap. The purpose of the forum is to improve the lives of carers and the person they care for 
by providing the latest information, both local and national, which supports them in their caring role.  

We do this by facilitating monthly workshops about specific topics with experts and local service 
providers.  These workshops also give carers the opportunity to meet each other, share experiences and 
practical support. We campaign on issues important to our members such as the diminishing provision 
in Adult Social Care and produce this twice yearly newsletter. We also make sure the voice of carers is 
heard in the design and delivery of services.   

We have held some really informative sessions over the past year, which have included: 

¶ NHS Continuing Healthcare;  

¶ Information about the assessment procedures for care & financial needs;  

¶ Local day opportunities, leisure activities and supported holidays for people with learning 
disabilities; plus  

¶ Excellent legal sessions about mental capacity, Lasting Powers of Attorney, Deputyships and 
Judicial Reviews. 

Don’t forget to check out Merton Mencap’s website for details of future events. The session dates for 
Autumn 2018 have not all been finalised yet but please see page 15 for a preview of forthcoming events. 

We have a steering group of volunteer parent carers who represent our members on many local bodies, 
including: 

¶ Merton’s Learning Disability Forum,  

¶ Merton CCG’s Patient Engagement Group, and the  

¶ Merton Healthwatch Operational Committee. 
 

As well as representing our members at these meetings, the steering group; Alfredo Benedicto, Sally 
Burns, Sue Hubbert and George McAdam, also make decisions about the work and direction of the 
forum.   

We would love to have more steering group members so that we truly represent the opinions and 
problems of all. If you’d like to find out more about joining the steering group please contact us (see the 
back page for contact details) or have a chat with us at one of our sessions. 

 
 
 
  

 
 

Keeping in Touch 
Do you have an email address?  

Help us keep you up to date more quickly, easily and cost-efficiently on news, 
information, workshops, and other events via email instead of paper. 

If you think you may have not yet provided us with your email address… 

Please send an email to: af.admin@mertonmencap.org.uk to let us know. 

http://www.mertonmencap.org.uk/adultsfirst.htm
mailto:af.admin@mertonmencap.org.uk
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Personal Story - Experience of Merton’s 
Physiotherapy Services 
 

It really does pay to be an Adults First member, and 
also sometimes to make a strong complaint when services 
fail you.  Connect Health (CH) is responsible for 
Musculoskeletal and Community Physiotherapy at the 
Nelson Clinic. One member encountered difficulties when 
his daughter, who is a wheelchair user with learning 
difficulties, was referred to the service, but turned away 
without any assessment or treatment.  
 
Following a strong complaint to CH, and an unsatisfactory reply, the parent sent details to the Chair of 
the Patient Engagement Group (PEG) and also to Adults First and to the commissioner in the CCG 
responsible for physiotherapy, Jill Anderson.  CH were subsequently invited to a PEG meeting, 
where many other problems with the service in general,  including failure to examine patients, 
poor exercise sheets, a tick box approach to diagnosis, poor understanding of what making reasonable 
adjustments entails and lack of follow up were raised by our rep and others on the PEG.    
 
As a direct result a patient forum was set up, and our PEG rep attended the first meeting where CH 
explained the various steps they are taking to improve their service.  These include a new online 
resource called Physitrack, which aims to make exercises much clearer; more consultation with GPs and 
practice managers; better and clearer publicity for their service; and a new policy of company patient 
engagement. They will be returning to the PEG to report on how these changes are going.  
 
When the parent with the complaint and a friend from Adults First met with Jill Anderson and 
consultant physiotherapist Matthew Wyatt of CH, the results were interesting. CH said they do not have 
the expertise or experience to treat people with this sort of problem nor do they think it is within the 
remit of their contract.  So the issue of when people with learning difficulties or wheelchair users are 
entitled to use mainstream physiotherapy serviced remains unresolved. The commissioner admitted 
that in future the contract for the suppliers of musculoskeletal services and community physiotherapy 
needed tightening up and agreed that there was a gap in physiotherapy services 
for people with learning disabilities or wheelchair users, including those needing ongoing maintenance 
physiotherapy.  This is something Adults First will be working on in future.  
 
CH have obviously realised that they have to improve in a variety of ways, and in terms of treating 
people with a learning disability accepted all the help they could get from Charis Hollies, the sole 
physiotherapist in the Merton Learning Disability Team.  Although she has since left Merton, she has 
arranged for the training to be carried out by others in the LD team.  With this help CH should now be 
more disabled friendly.  
 
The complainant’s daughter and others like her will unfortunately still be refused treatment by CH but 
the gap in provision is now officially recognised and may eventually be filled.   
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Under Scrutiny 
 

Merton Council Scrutiny panels meet to consider issues affecting local people. The ‘Healthier 
Communities and Older People Panel’ (March 2018) recently gave us an opportunity to meet officials 
from the Merton and Sutton Department for Work and Pensions (DWP).  
Here are some of the things we learnt: 
 

¶ IAS (Independent Assessment Services – formerly Atos) carry out Personal Independence Payment 
(PIP) assessments for the DWP. DWP award the points and make the final decision.  

¶ A ‘re-consideration’ is done by someone not involved in the original decision.  

¶ At present, 60% of benefit applicants have face to face assessments, 20% are assessed on paper 
evidence alone and 20% have home visits. 

¶ Family members or care workers can usually offer better evidence than GPs, who sometimes 
charge. Evidence should be as recent as possible but for those with long term and unchanging 
conditions it can go back years. 

¶ If you feel that the content of your interview has been misrepresented, it is important to inform the 
DWP when centres are not following guidelines. 

¶ Any complaint about the IAS to the DWP should use the term ‘escalate’ in order to be taken 
seriously.  

¶ A ‘complaint’ is not the same as a ‘re-consideration’ or an ‘appeal’. 

¶ While access difficulties regarding the face to face interviews should be mentioned on benefit 
applications, the fact is that NONE of the local centres are accessible for Merton disabled people 
and there is no centre in Merton itself.  

There was another meeting in May with Kamal Patel (Partnership Support Manager for Croydon and 
Sutton DWP) and Maria Monaghan from IAS who is one of only two ‘claimants champions’ in the 
country. There was a promise to look at accessibility of centres since none that Merton people are sent 
to have step-free access.  Problems of overbooking were rather dismissed as ‘assessors cannot be sitting 
around doing nothing’. Little was said about the over high numbers of benefit refusals suffered by 
claimants in Merton or why it is that 77% of decisions are overturned at tribunal. 

Merton Councillor Peter McCabe questioned the unfairness of so many decisions and pointed out the 
awful suffering of some claimants, particularly those who have had their mobility components removed. 
When we asked about the training of assessors we were told that they must have ‘at least two years’ 
experience’ and that there were two training packages ‘available’ to staff. There were no answers to 
questions about target setting or accountability. WATCH THIS SPACE! 

 HELPFUL PEOPLE: 

1. The Merton Benefits and Revenue Manager, David Keppler, promised to look for an appropriate 
venue for face to face assessments in Merton. He also thought that people in Supported Living may 
not need to apply for Universal Credit and will continue to receive Housing Benefit. Questions can be 
e-mailed to him:  david.keppler@merton.gov.uk 
 

2. For home visits and other problems connected with face to face benefit assessment interviews 
contact Kamal Patel, Partnership Support Manager for Croydon and Sutton DWP: 07769  815 295 
 

3. https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/benefits/universal-credit/ 

mailto:david.keppler@merton.gov.uk
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/benefits/universal-credit/
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Disabled people in Merton 
are being unfairly denied 
Personal Independence 
Payment (PIP) 
This news was reported in our last newsletter, as 
revealed by Merton CIL. It was clear that 
legitimate claims are being denied and claimants 
forced to go to tribunals to win their claims.  
 

THE PARLIAMENTARY WORK AND PENSIONS 
COMMITTEE shows that ESA (Employment 
Support Allowance) claimants are also being 
wrongly refused benefits and that failure to be 
assessed correctly is a national problem  
PIP and ESA Assessments Inquiry 

This all-party committee, reports that the 
Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) blames 
lack of evidence as the cause of the high appeal 
rate and blames the assessors for this. “The 
Department and contractors should use audio 
recordings to quality assure the whole assessment, 
rather than just the resulting report. Given what 
we know about reasons for overturn, this should 
focus on questioning techniques and ensuring 
claimants’ statements during the assessment are 
given appropriate weight. It should also ensure 
that, when claimants bring a companion to 
assessment, their input is sought and recorded 
appropriately”. 

The Parliamentary Work and Pensions 
Committee concluded “It is extraordinary that 
basic deficiencies in the accessibility of PIP and ESA 
assessments remain, five and ten years 
respectively after their introduction”. 
Both Capita and Atos have seen increases in the 
proportion of reports graded “unacceptable” in 
recent months. Large sums of money have been 
paid to contractors despite quality targets having 
been universally missed. The Government has also 
spent hundreds of millions of pounds checking and 
defending the Department’s decisions. 
The following details have been carefully selected 
from official reports like the one above, or from 
other reputable sources, including the 
Parliamentary Report solely devoted to ESA and 
PIP assessments. PIP and ESA Claimants 
Experiences 
 

INACCURATE ASSESSMENTS  
Atos and Capita admit that they only employ four 
doctors between them and none carry out face to 
face assessments. Atos, Capita and Maximus all 
use a generalist assessor model. They pay no 
regard to the specialist expertise of individual 
assessors in assigning cases. Their training in 
assessment is mostly about the computer 
software and points system. Those who receive 
ESA can be faced with a demanding programme of 
training or job applications/interviews with their 
work coach and for jobs. The slightest mistake can 
result in sanctions; e.g. loss of benefits. Universal 
Credit will not cure these problems. 

Neither Atos (now IAS -Independent Assessment 
Service) nor Capita meet Government standards 
for acceptable reports – up to 60% of Capita 
reports were found unacceptable (although 
decreased recently). This does not prevent such 
reports from being used to decide entitlement.  

Assessors are known to employ informal tactics 
which do not appear in government guidelines – 
They may watch people arrive and tick off the 
mobility component before the applicant has 
entered the building. They watch you in the 
waiting room: did you reach for a magazine 
conveniently placed up high or lever yourself 
upright with the arms of the chair? How did you 
enter the room? A seemingly informal question 
such as, ‘How was your journey?’ is fraught with 
difficulty. ‘Fine’ can lead to interesting 
assumptions, mostly not to your advantage. 

Two thirds of decisions that reach tribunal are 
overturned. Sir Ernest Ryder, president of 
tribunals, recently said that ‘most of the decisions 
the DWP tries to defend at tribunals are so bad 
that they cannot hope to win’. The DWP allocates 
£100 to investigate each appeal - no time to 
evaluate pages of evidence. It seems certain that 
others with valid claims are too dispirited, or lack 
the energy or finances to go to appeal.  

In the past two years alone, the DWP has spent 
£100 million of tax payers’ money defending 
unjust decisions at tribunals. Tory peer Baroness 
Altmann, a former minister at DWP, said the 
money could be spent on benefits for those who 
need them, rather than on the costs of fighting 
claims. Metro Trying Not to Give Disability 
Benefits 

https://www.parliament.uk/business/committees/committees-a-z/commons-select/work-and-pensions-committee/inquiries/parliament-2017/pip-esa-assessments-17-19/
https://www.parliament.uk/business/committees/committees-a-z/commons-select/work-and-pensions-committee/inquiries/parliament-2017/pip-esa-assessments-17-19/
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmworpen/355/355.pdf
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmworpen/355/355.pdf
https://metro.co.uk/2018/02/12/government-spends-100000000-trying-not-give-disability-benefits-7305304/
https://metro.co.uk/2018/02/12/government-spends-100000000-trying-not-give-disability-benefits-7305304/
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Nice News 

 

Nasty News 

 

 

Experts by experience. 

Wandsworth CCG has published ‘Working 
Together: to support carers and young carers in 
Wandsworth 2017-19’. It says that ‘carers will 

be respected and listened to and will be actively 
involved in care planning, shared decision 
making and reviewing services’. We await a 

similar commitment from Merton CCG 

No more forms? 

Sarah Newton, Minister for the Disabled told 
Adults First that from September 2017 a new 

ruling means that those with long term 
conditions who have completed the ESA and 
PIP assessments will not have to re-apply for 

‘Ƴŀƴȅ ȅŜŀǊǎΩ 

Safe as houses. 

It seems likely that people who are in supported 
living will not need to apply for Universal Credit 
but will continue to receive housing benefit as 

before. 

 

Unkindest cuts of all? 

Merton Council apparently plans to cut mental 
health and public health staff. It also plans to 
make savings by creating shared services with 

other boroughs. 

No ‘Help for Carers’ as this organisation 

closed down at the end of June.  Merton 
Council’s website has lots of useful information 

to help you employ a carer.  

https://www2.merton.gov.uk/health-social-
care/adult-social-care/directpayments.htm 

 

Sunk without Trace: 

The ‘new’ Merton Disability Strategy. 

Worrying rumour  
The more generous care packages are to be 

‘levelled down’. 

Going for a ride. 

Transport costs are to be cut by people making 
their own taxi arrangements rather than 

booking through the council. More use will be 
made of day centre buses and less use of 
Merton Transport. More people will be 

encouraged to travel independently. 
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MERTON ADULT LEARNING 

There is now a new provider for all the 

courses in Merton for adults with a learning 

disability – it’s Richmond and Hillcroft Adult 

Community College (RHACC).   If you follow 

the link below you will find a list of the 

courses starting in September, alongside 

when and where they are taking place.  

https://www.rhacc.ac.uk/new-courses-

adults-learning-disabilities-merton 

Enrolment is on 30th August and 5th 

September (10am – 1pm) at Merton Civic 

Centre. For more information see the 

contact details on the link above. 

 

 

 

Can we help you? 

 
Adults First is a campaigning group – in 

order to represent you properly we 

need to know what your concerns are.   

Please speak to us at one of our 

meetings or contact us using the details 

on the back page. 

https://www2.merton.gov.uk/health-social-care/adult-social-care/directpayments.htm
https://www2.merton.gov.uk/health-social-care/adult-social-care/directpayments.htm
https://www.rhacc.ac.uk/new-courses-adults-learning-disabilities-merton
https://www.rhacc.ac.uk/new-courses-adults-learning-disabilities-merton
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An update on Adult Social Care (ASC) Budgets and 
Council Tax Increases 
 

When Merton residents received their 2018/19 Council Tax Demand earlier this year, they learnt that 
total charges had increased by 3.4% with London Borough of Merton (LBM) increasing their charges by 
2.0% and the Greater London Authority by 5.1%.  

The LBM took the decision to use only 1% of the government approved ASC precept (instead of the 
maximum 3% allowed) and commit the 2% regular Council Tax increase exclusively to ASC hence 
achieving the same result. This gives them the opportunity of reserving the unused 2% precept for next 
year. 

¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ ƎƻƻŘ ƴŜǿǎ ōǳǘΧƛǎ ƛǘ ƎƻƻŘ ŜƴƻǳƎƘΚ 

The reality is that England’s councils have experienced a 40% cut in central government funding since 
the start of the decade and face a £5bn funding gap by 2020.  

 

 

 

 

 

Where does all this leave us in Merton? 

Sadly, the additional income generated by the council tax increase will be largely outweighed by the 
reduction in central funding and the cost increases, making the red hole an even darker red.  

This means the pressure to implement further cuts to adult social services will continue. 

Adults First has received anecdotal information from some carers about attempts to 

reduce care packages.  

Without admitting to any change of policy, social services could find it very easy to make cuts, by 
reducing individual care packages. We must remain vigilant and fight any proposed cuts vigorously.  And 
we need to know if there has been a change of policy. The Care Act makes it clear that if a need is 
identified then ways should be found to meet it and financial considerations should not govern the way 
in which need is assessed.  

Let us know if you have been affected.  

And please google Luke Clements on Social Care Cuts to understand your rights. 

http://www.lukeclements.co.uk/resources/challenging-reductions-in-care-services/
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Keeping active in Merton 

One of the major challenges for adults with learning disabilities is to keep active and healthy. Many have 
no further access to education, cannot get employment, have a limited social life and are not able to 
travel independently. All these factors tend to lead to a sedentary life style which in turn isn’t good for 
physical or mental health. 

We have found a number of organisations that offer sports for adults with learning disabilities in the 
borough, tested their services and gathered information for your consideration: 

Fulham FC Foundation 
Specialist coaching for people of all ages with varied disabilities 

Interview with Mike McSweeney, CEO of Fulham FC Foundation 

AF (Adults First): Tell us about The Fulham FC Foundation 

MM (Mike McSweeney): The Foundation is the community arm of the Football club focusing on themes 
like education, training, wellbeing and inclusion creating path ways for individuals who are most in need.  

AF: Talking about inclusion, tell us about the programmes you have put together for people with learning 

disabilities. 

MM: Disabilities form a big part of our inclusion programme. We have three core areas: One is our 
Active Autism team which trains every Saturday morning in Kingston. We also run a number of 
curriculum-based programmes in special education schools and thirdly, we have our flagship 
programme, the Fulham Badgers which is a Down syndrome football programme. 

 

AF: Can you tell us how did it start, how does it work and some of its achievements to date? 

MM: The Badgers have been running for over 10 years now. Fulham was the first professional team to 
launch a Down syndrome programme. We have an age range that goes from 5 to 35. We have been 
involved in some pioneering activities within the programme.  

Continued on page 10 
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Fulham FC Foundation         continued from page 9 

 

We went to play in Hong Kong thanks to a 6-month fundraising campaign that generated over £60k. Two 
years later we played a tournament in Norway and now we are working on identifying the future of the 
programme: how to upskill the participants to get qualifications, hands-on training and education 
experiences that will potentially allow them to become employable. 

AF: Tell us about the specifics of the programme: how to enrol, when and where they play, requirements, 

cost? 

MM: We train on Friday evenings during term time at the £7.5m first team training facilities in Motspur 
Park. Open and inclusive; anybody can join from the age of five. All you have to do is show up at 6pm at 
the training grounds. We split the teams into two age groups. It is social, fun and competitive and costs 
£4 per session. 

AF: Have you tried any other sports? 

MM: We use the right partners to deliver other activities that can support our objectives and our 
themes. Working with the Lawn Tennis Association and the Tennis Foundation we have put together a 
Down syndrome tennis team that practices on Tuesday evenings at the National Tennis Centre, again, a 
state-of-the-art facility.  

AF: Anything else you would like to add? 

 

  

MM: If anyone is interested in joining in, please look at our website, Fulham FC Inclusion and use the 
‘contact us’ form or even better, stop by the training ground on a Friday evening and look for yourself - 
come and give it a go. 

 
AF: After the preparation of this interview we have learnt that the Fulham FC Foundation has 
appointed a Disability Coordinator and started a pioneering full-time 6-week Traineeship programme.  
This is for 16 students aged 16+ and will include numeracy, literacy and voluntary work with the 
Foundation, in-job working skills and, of course, football coaching and plenty of outdoor activity.  

Swimming Sessions 
Canons Leisure Centre, Mitcham 

Every Thursday evening from 7pm – 8pm there’s a disability swimming session 
using all of the main pool at the Canons Leisure Centre in Mitcham.  It’s open to 
anyone with a disability aged 16+. If they can’t swim 25 metres, then they need 
to have a parent or carer with them who can swim that distance.  The cost for 
non-members is £4.60 per session – but their carer goes in free. There’s not an 
instructor, it’s just a friendly group who like a bit more space when they swim!  
So why not go along one Thursday and try it?  Here’s a link to the Canons’ 
website if you’d like more information: Canons Leisure Centre 

https://www.fulhamfc.com/fulham-fc-foundation/inclusion
https://www.better.org.uk/leisure-centre/london/merton/canons-leisure-centre/timetable
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AFC Wimbledon Foundation 
Become part of a female Down syndrome team 

The Team currently trains on Saturdays at the Aspire Centre, Southfields Academy in SW18.   

 

 
 
Under the ‘Inclusive Lives’ banner, YMCA Wimbledon runs several classes that might be of interest.  If 
there is a particular course you would like them to run, they are open to new ideas!   
 
The current programme of sessions cost £2.60 per class on a pay-as-you-go basis, and includes: 
 

Monday  Supported Gym  11.00am - 12.00pm 

Wednesday Inclusive Dance  10.30am – 11.15am 

     11.15am – 12.00pm 

Thursday Adult Multisport 1.00pm – 2.00pm 

One-to-one sessions in the gym can be booked with a fully qualified instructor for £3.70 per hour.  
Contact YMCA Wimbledon on 020 8542 9055 for more information. 

Did you know? Carers are entitled to support their cared for person in class or the gym free of charge. 
However, if a carer wishes to attend the gym or a class session when not supporting their individual, 
they can do so for the concessionary rate of £2.60 per session. Evidence of being a carer, such as a 
Carer’s Allowance letter, must be provided. 
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Pathways to Employment 
Fayre & Square 
 
Fayre & Square is a community shop providing training placements to people 
aged 16+ with disabilities, mental health issues or other significant barriers to 
employment. 

It offers an 8-week placement at their shop in the Upper Mall of Centre Court Shopping Centre, 
Wimbledon for individuals to learn retail skills and to gain experience in all aspects of working in a retail 
environment. Students will spend 4 hours per day on a chosen day of the week, for 8 weeks.  

It is a project of Merton Voluntary Service Council (MVSC) and is supported by local small businesses and 
traders who provide their high quality, handmade products for learners to sell to the public. 

Participants should be able to travel independently or be undertaking travel training. Some basic literacy 
and numeracy skills, at least Entry Level 1, are required. However the training approach will be adapted 
to suit individual needs. They treat everyone as an individual and aim to harness strengths and channel 
them into transferable skills, which can be taken forward into further voluntary or paid opportunities.  

Help continues after the course when managers and volunteers provide on-going support on CV building 
and job search. Over 42% of participants have gone into employment. 

 

  

 

 

Watch this space 
High Path Day Centre’s move to Leyton 
Road 
 

After a long delay it was finally confirmed that 
High Path Day Centre will be moving to Leyton 
Road towards the end of this year. The contract 
has been set for the large-scale renovation work 
plus building an extension to the Leyton Road 
premises – the chosen contractor is Oakland 
Building Services, and work started on 9th April 
2018.  They are aiming to complete the work in 
late Autumn 2018. In the meantime, some of 
the steering group have seen the initial stages of 

the work and will be visiting again soon to see 
how it’s going.  As promised, it’s proved possible 
to adjust the plans as work has progressed – for 
example, adding skylights across the back of the 
building to make it lighter.  

The pictures show before and after the start of 
the big extension across the side of the building 
as of July and the entrance before work started.  
Hopefully by the time we produce our next 
newsletter we’ll be able to show you the 
finished building! 

To know more or to enrol, contact Kirstin on 0300 302 3530 or kirstin@mvsc.co.uk, visit 
https://www.mvsc.co.uk/FayreandSquare, or, even better, drop by and don’t forget to buy something, 
the shop is pleasant and inviting and you will be supporting local artists and eager learners. 

mailto:kirstin@mvsc.co.uk
https://www.mvsc.co.uk/FayreandSquare
https://www.facebook.com/FayreAndSquareWimbledon/photos/a.876667762367465.1073741830.872977222736519/1024980250869548/?type=3


13 

Merton CIL Advice & 
Advocacy Service  

Merton Centre for Independent Living provide 
information, advice and advocacy support to 
disabled people on a wide range of issues. 
These issues must relate to: 

¶ Benefits (applications, tribunals, medical 
assessments, etc.) 

¶ Housing and Homelessness 

¶ Debt and Low Income 

¶ Community Care and Independent Living  

¶ Health  

¶ Or Hate Crime. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

Services are FREE and available to disabled 
residents of the London Borough of Merton. If 
you live outside of Merton they can usually put 
you in touch with another organisation that can 
help.  

Parent/carers can support relatives at 
appointments but all questions, 
correspondence and communication will be 
directed to the disabled person. 

For more information about this service or to 
request an appointment please contact Merton 
CIL on 0203 397 3119 or email 
info@mertoncil.org.uk. Appointments are up to 
one hour long and need to be booked in 
advance. They do not operate a drop-in service.  

 

 

Free legal help 

Free legal advice is hard come by. But it’s available 
if you need advice on securing future financial 
stability for a family member with a learning 
disability. 

The service is offered by national Mencap - 
www.mencap.org.uk/willsandtrusts - and you don’t 
have to be a member of Mencap to use it. 

There are two levels of help. You can call national 
Mencap on 0207 696 6925 or email them on 
willsandtrusts@mencap.org.uk with your query, 
and experts there will give you as much help as 
they can.  

If it’s more complicated or you’d simply like to 
speak to a solicitor, that’s possible too. Mencap will 
put you in touch with one of their approved 
lawyers, who’ll call you and give you free guidance 
at a time of your choosing. 

Mencap hold regular sessions about ‘Planning for 

the Future’ at various locations around the country.  

A list of current events and booking information is 

available at 

www.mencap.org.uk/willsandtrusts/events 

 

 

 

 

We will let families know if there is an event 
planned near to or in Merton in the near future.   

The Disability Law Service also offers FREE legal 
advice to disabled people and carers on: 

¶ Community Care Law 

¶ Employment and discrimination law 

¶ Welfare benefits 
 
Advice can be by phone 020 7791 9800 or in 

writing advice@dls.org.uk.  

mailto:info@mertoncil.org.uk
http://www.mencap.org.uk/willsandtrusts
mailto:willsandtrusts@mencap.org.uk
http://www.mencap.org.uk/willsandtrusts/events
mailto:advice@dls.org.uk
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Mencap’s Treat me well campaign 
Mencap launches its Treat me well campaign; aimed at ending 
the scandal of unequal health treatment for people with a 
learning disability. 

 

¶ New research suggests a lack of training for health 
professionals could be contributing to 1,200 
avoidable deaths of people with a learning 
disability happening every year*. 

¶ 38% of people with a learning disability die from 
avoidable causes, compared with 9% of the general 
population**. 

¶ Treat me well campaign was launched with a 
report Treat me well Simple adjustments make a big 

difference calling for Government and NHS to 
ensure no healthcare professional can set foot in a 
hospital without proper training on learning disability. 

A YouGov survey of more than 500 healthcare professionals revealed¹: 

¶ Almost a quarter (23%) of healthcare professionals have never 
attended training on meeting the needs of patients with 
a learning disability. 

¶ Over 1 in 3 (37%) healthcare professionals think the quality 
of healthcare received by patients with a learning disability 
is worse than that received by patients without a learning 
disability. 

¶ Almost half (45%) of healthcare professionals think that a lack 
of training on learning disability might be contributing to the 
avoidable deaths of people with a learning disability. 

¶ 59% think the issue of avoidable deaths does not receive 
enough attention from the NHS. 

Nicholas Jones was just 27 years old when he was admitted to hospital for a kidney operation and 
died less than one month later. A Coroner’s Court ruled recently the death was contributed to by ‘gross 
failures’ in care. Hospital staff ignored his parents’ concerns. 

For more on Nick’s story and other personal stories please see the full report using the link above. 

 

* Glover, G. and Emerson, E. (2013) ‘Estimating how many deaths of people with learning disabilities in England could be 
prevented by better medical care’, Tizard Learning Disability Review, 18(3): 146-149. 

** Heslop, P., Blair, P., Fleming, P., Hoghton, M., Marriott, A., & Russ, L. (2013) Confidential Inquiry into premature deaths of 
people with learning disabilities (CIPOLD): Final Report. Norah Fry Research Centre. 

¹All figures, unless otherwise stated, are from YouGov Plc. Total sample size was 506 adults who are UK public sector 
healthcare professionals. Fieldwork was undertaken 3rd-9th March 2017. The survey was carried out online.  

https://www.mencap.org.uk/sites/default/files/2018-02/Treat%20me%20well%20campaign%20report%20FINAL%20DIGITAL.pdf
https://www.mencap.org.uk/sites/default/files/2018-02/Treat%20me%20well%20campaign%20report%20FINAL%20DIGITAL.pdf
https://www.mencap.org.uk/sites/default/files/2018-02/Treat%20me%20well%20campaign%20report%20FINAL%20DIGITAL.pdf
http://www.emeraldinsight.com/doi/pdfplus/10.1108/TLDR-03-2013-0025
http://www.emeraldinsight.com/doi/pdfplus/10.1108/TLDR-03-2013-0025
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Activities and events 
Upcoming workshops 
Here is a taste of what we’ve planned so far in 
the Autumn – some are provisional, but you will 
be sent details when they are finalised: 

Friday 14 September, 10am to 12pm 
Carers Support Merton will be talking about 

the current support and services available for 
carers of adults with a learning disability.  Come 
along to find out more and ask your questions. 
   

October (date to be arranged), 10.30am 
to 12.30pm 
Tour of Doliffe Close, a Supported Living 
Scheme in Merton.  This will be an 

opportunity to visit Doliffe Close; a supported 
living placement for people with learning 
disabilities.  This is a joint session with the 
Carers Partnership Group. 

Thursday 22 November, 10am to 12pm 

The NHS Complaints Advocacy Service 
Meet Joseph Opara, Merton’s Independent 
Health Complaints Advocate.  His role is to 
provide advocacy support to people who wish to 
make a complaint about the NHS. 

December (date & topic to be arranged), 
10am to 12pm 
____________________________________ 

Holiday Information Guide 2018 
 
 

 

 

 

HFT have produced an excellent Hft | Family 
Carer Support | Holiday Information Guide 2018 
packed with useful information to help people 
with learning disabilities and those closest to 
them choose an accessible, disability-friendly 
holiday.  

The guide includes information about funding 
and grants, general information, tour operators, 
places to stay in the UK and abroad, specific 
interest holidays, insurance and resources 
specifically for family carers. 

You can request a hard copy by calling 0808 801 
0448.  It’s well worth a read! 

Other Holidays 
The Baked Bean 
Company, 
Wandsworth 
This organisation also 
offers holidays away 
for people with 
learning disabilities. 
More details are 
available on their 
website www.bakedbeancompany.com. They 
also offer music, drama, dance, skills and 
education services. Some of their holidays are in 
the UK and some are overseas. 

Voyager Club  
This club meets on a Tuesday evening (7pm – 
8.30pm) during term times at the Jan 
Malinowski Centre (114 Riverside Drive, 
Mitcham). It’s open to anyone aged 15+ who 
has a learning disability or autism.  
 

Once a year the club puts on a show around 
Easter time – which involves practising from 
Christmas onwards – and traditionally the 
Mayor comes to watch.   
 

Here’s a photo of this year’s event – the theme 
was music from each of the years in which 
members were born. 
 

 
 

Contact: Mark Brown on 07917 454573 

https://www.hft.org.uk/our-services/family-carer-support-service/fcss-updates/holiday-information-guide/
https://www.hft.org.uk/our-services/family-carer-support-service/fcss-updates/holiday-information-guide/
http://www.bakedbeancompany.com/
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PLEASE NOTE:  

The website links in this newsletter can be followed by pressing CTRL and then clicking anywhere 
in the coloured text with your mouse.  

For those reading the printed version of the newsletter, the coloured text can be copied into a 
Google search box to bring up the correct website. 

 

Disclaimer: views expressed in this newsletter do not necessarily represent the views of Merton 
Mencap. Nor do we necessarily endorse any useful tips and contacts, many of which are 
recommendations from Adults First members. 

 

HOW TO CONTACT ADULTS FIRST 

Adults First is a project of Merton Mencap 
www.mertonmencap.org.uk/adultsfirst.htm 

Samantha Pickford: Administrative Assistant, Parent Forums (Adults First/Kids First/Talk Autism) 

Usual working days (subject to variation): Mondays & Fridays 

Email: af.admin@mertonmencap.org.uk 

Direct: 020 3963 0597  

Tracy Blackwell: Stream Leader, Parent Forums (Adults First/Kids First/Talk Autism) 

Usual working days (subject to variation): Mondays, Tuesdays & Thursdays 

Email: adults.first@mertonmencap.org.uk 

Direct: 020 3963 0598 

To join Adults First, general queries, to book a place on our sessions and for newsletter 

contributions, please contact Samantha Pickford.  

 

 
Merton Mencap Registered Office Address: The Chaucer Centre, Canterbury Road, Morden SM4 6PX 

Company Limited by Guarantee Registration Number 5692213 (England), Registered Charity Number 1113444 

Can you help? 

We urge you and your friends to support our campaigns in every way possible. You 
can write to newspapers, councillors, MPs, attend meetings and so on. We also 
need your stories. Many of you will be juggling family responsibilities with work 
and have little time but you can engage with us and others by email or phone. 

http://www.mertonmencap.org.uk/adultsfirst.htm
mailto:af.admin@mertonmencap.org.uk
mailto:adults.first@mertonmencap.org.uk

